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Abstract
The working in a shift system is a potential risk factor for the occurrence of psychiatric disorders and low quality of life in nurses. Therefore, regulation of working hours by taking into 
consideration the problems that may occur in employees will contribute to improving the quality of life. This paper focuses on the effect of shift-working conditions of nurses on health.
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Working life is an indispensable part of human life. Working 
environments in which the most active period of the day is experienced 
can affect physical, mental, and social health due to the insatiability, 
accidents and risks that may disrupt the employee’s health. For this 
reason, the characteristics of the working environment are very 
important in protecting and maintaining the health of employees [1].

Working environment influences nurses as in all professions. 
Nursing is not only a stressful occupation with an intense workload but 
also has many negative factors arising from the working environment. 
The nurse is the first person to whom the patient and his/her family 
apply for all kinds of problems within 24 hours and the health personnel 
who play a key role by providing communication within the health 
team because of this duty. It is of utmost importance that the nurses 
who provide health services to people should be in a kind of wellbeing 
and that this kind of wellbeing is protected. Having a dynamic structure 
of the nursing profession requires continuous work and continuous 
service, that is to say working in shifts. This situation negatively affects 
the attention and productivity in nurses who have to work in a shift 
system because the hospitals are provided with uninterrupted health 
services. The problems experienced in the working environment affect 
the nurses negatively in physical, psychological, and social aspects. 
Errors to be made can lead to results that cannot be compensated [2]. 
The most important of these problems is the problem of sleep. It was 
found that there was a significant relationship between sleepiness and 
work accidents [3]. Working time at the workplace and the frequency 
and duration of rest periods are highly influential on the physical and 
mental balance of employees [4]. Sönmez et al. found that there was 
a significant relationship between sleepiness and work accidents in 
nurses working in shifts [3].

Working in shifts affects social life in addition to physiological 
and mental conditions. It negatively affects the irregular working 
arrangements, especially marital and child-related responsibilities of 
women working in shifts, due to insufficient time constraints. In workers 
working in shifts, disruption of family order, divisions, weakness in 
friendship, and a number of problems arise [5]. Ruggiero and Janino 
pointed out working on weekends and special days negatively affects 
the social lives of individuals [6]. When an employee is particularly a 
woman, working in shifts can cause more specific and negative effects 
on women’s health, such as hormonal activity, and production system 
functions. Working in shifts not only affect nurses’ health problems and 
their quality of life but also decrease the efficiency of work and cause 

the economic loss in the institutions that they are working for due to 
absenteeism to and put the individuals they care for into risk. This can 
go on until the nurses quit their jobs. Schönfelder and Knauth have 
pointed out, working in shifts leads to negative effects on the health, 
well-being, social life, physiological adjustment and job performance of 
the nurse in terms of the results [7]. In a study by Kesgin and Kublay, 
it was found that working in a shift system negatively affects the 
development of positive health habits of nurses [8].

In the study of Çalık et al. conducted with 477 nurses in Trabzon, 
87.4% of the nurses reported that the working hours have one or more 
negative effects on social and family life, 87.2% of psychological health, 
95.2% on physical health and 77.6% on their own safety [9]. It is useful 
and necessary to make some practices to protect and improve the 
health of the nurses who spend a large part of the day in the hospital 
and the patients they serve in the health system in which it is inevitable 
to work in the shift system. Firstly, the shift work schedule should be 
arranged in such a way that it does not adversely affect the quality of 
work and productivity. For the hospitals with 24 hours of continuous 
service, the most suitable shift system is the 8 hour triple shift system 
in daytime-evening-night mode. In addition, it should be ensured that 
the next shifting hour has to be arranged as having at least 24 hours 
for resting, and the weekly working time must not exceed 40 hours. 
Working conditions should be created to provide nurses satisfaction 
with working life quality, and should be arranged in accordance with the 
human needs of work processes, working conditions and environment. 
Additional nurses other than the existing nurses should be employed 
to meet the over-service need arising from increased patient density in 
the service. In addition, adverse conditions arising from shift working 
conditions should be regulated by laws and codes. For the solution of 
problems related to social life and home life of nurses resulting from 
working in shift; The shift start and end time, the shift time and the 
speed of shift conversion should have a specific standard in accordance 
with ergonomic norms, which will not differ from the hospital to the 
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hospital. The fee paid for the night in the shift system should be above 
the fee paid for daytime work.

In addition to institutional and legal regulations, the meaning that 
nurses and their families put into the work and working in shift is also 
very important. With the support of the family and social environment, 
nurses may feel less negative impacts of working in shifts on the social 
life and home life. Hearty friend relationships can reduce the pressure 
of working in shifts. In addition, nurses’ being busy with things they 
love outside of working hours and getting involved in sportive and 
cultural activities may also reduce the negative effects of working 
in shifts. The protection of mental health depends primarily on the 
elimination of physiological needs and disorders. Nurses should also 
protect their health status by having regular health checks. After the 
intense and sleepless shift, they should take time to rest, feed regularly 
and healthily.
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